Post-COVID U.S. Legal Reforms Promoting Public Health and Equity

Public Health and the Law

James G. Hodge, Jr., Sarah Wetter, Jennifer L. Piatt, and Hanna Reinke There is no clear silver lining to the COVID-19 pandemic. Millions of cases, hundreds of thousands of deaths, and long-term physical and mental health impairments for millions more Americans preclude such a conclusion.1 Domestic mismanagement bordering on criminal neglect and omissions at the highest levels of U.S. government are primary contributing factors to excess mortality. As the pandemic rages on in the heat of the national presidential election, many government actors seem intent on shifting political blame instead of taking decisive public health action. Americans must wonder what's worse - the actual risks of coronavirus or national failures to control its spread despite known, efficacious interventions.

Looking for upsides to the worst pandemic in over a century seems specious, almost disingenuous. Yet, arising from the crisis are substantial changes in laws and policies to improve public health responses and advance health equity. Some seismic legal shifts are already underway; others are in conceptual stages. We propose and explore ten major areas of legal and policy reforms precipitated by unprecedented responses and experiences underlying the COVID-19 pandemic. These include (1) constitutional assurances to abate health inequities; (2) extensive reconsideration of national and state emergency public health laws and policies; (3) development of emergency measures to counter-balance economic impacts; (4) tax laws and policies supporting wider provision of health services; (5) unification of data gathering, reporting, and sharing practices; (6) greater access to basic health care services; (7) enhanced reproductive health protections; (8) elimination of structural racial inequities impacting health outcomes; (9) law enforcement approaches promoting social justice; and (10) renewed acclimation of "health-in-all-policies."

Constitutional Assurances

For decades, U.S. public health officials and others have chronicled major health disparities among vulnerable populations, yet proposals for corrective actions were often unheard.2 Even as the COVID-19 pandemic exposes gross inequities in morbidity and mortality,3 many Americans face extreme obstacles to accessing basic public health services (e.g., testing, screening, vaccination, treatment) and sustenance. Widespread denials of essential health measures contributing to clear health disparities are constitutionally indefensible. Beyond equal protection and due process arguments is the potential to generate a plausible and purposeful constitutional right to public health.4 Framed around public sector duties to protect communal health, such a right would be a vanguard against government misdeeds, lapses, and omissions tied to inequitable health outcomes, particularly in emergencies when lives lost to government malfeasance are inexcusable.

Revamping Public Health Services While the emergence of a constitutional right to public health is inde-

About This Column

James G. Hodge, Jr., J.D., LL.M., serves as the section editor for *Public Health and the Law*. He is the Peter Kiewit Foundation Professor of Law and Director, Center for Public Health Law and Policy, Sandra Day O'Connor College of Law, Arizona State University (ASU).

James G. Hodge, Jr., J.D., LL.M., is the Peter Kiewit Foundation Professor of Law and Director, Center for Public Health Law and Policy, Sandra Day O'Connor College of Law, Arizona State University (ASU). Sarah Wetter, J.D., M.P.H., is a Law Fellow, O'Neill Institute for National and Global Health Law, Georgetown University Law Center. Jennifer L. Piatt, J.D., is a Research Scholar, Center for Public Health Law and Policy, Sandra Day O'Connor College of Law, ASU. Hanna Reinke is a Senior Legal Researcher, Center for Public Health Law and Policy, and J.D. Candidate, Sandra Day O'Connor College of Law, ASU.

terminate, especially given changes among members of the Supreme Court, substantial shifts in core public health powers are already underway at every level of government. A primary objective is to clarify the constitutional array of measures that can be taken to abate public health emergencies (PHEs) without derailing economic livelihoods or invading individual rights.⁵ It is a tenuous balance, especially concerning controversial social distanc-

national Monetary Fund projected a COVID-19-related economic fallout comparable to the Great Depression.⁸ Economic legal protections against job and income losses, especially among low-income households, are critical. Congress enacted the CARES Act on March 27 to provide incomebased economic support capped at \$1,200 for adults and \$500 per child under age seventeen.⁹ On May 12, Representative Nita Lowey (D-NY) introduced the Heroes Act, which

Looking for upsides to the worst pandemic in over a century seems specious, almost disingenuous. Yet, arising from the crisis are substantial changes in laws and policies to improve public health responses and advance health equity. Some seismic legal shifts are already underway; others are in conceptual stages. We propose and explore ten major areas of legal and policy reforms precipitated by unprecedented responses and experiences underlying the COVID-19 pandemic.

ing powers (e.g., closures, stay-home orders, curfews) under review by the Uniform Law Commission for state model law development.6 Historically, states have a dominant role in public health emergency protections. Whether the federal government is primarily in charge when national economic or security interests are at stake, however, is an open question. Increased nationalization of pandemic response efforts ensconced in presidential candidate Joe Biden's COVID-19 plan⁷ center on consistent uses of scientifically-validated interventions (e.g., face masks, border regulations) determined largely at the federal level.

Economic Protections

In addition to reconsidering public health powers, emergency fiscal protections are necessary to circumvent national and global economic collapse. In April 2020, the Inter-

includes protections for essential workers regarding pay, family care, and sick leave. ¹⁰ Additionally, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)¹¹ and several states ¹² have temporarily restricted residential evictions. Assuring these types of economic protections now and during future PHEs may directly improve health outcomes and equity.

Equitable Tax Incentives

Economic protections can limit damages during emergencies, but equitable tax incentives provide a means of affirmatively encouraging healthy behaviors. Congressional uses of taxing and spending powers to incentivize individual behaviors, as well as raise revenue, are unquestionably constitutional.¹³ On April 27, Representative Steven Horsford (D-NV) suggested a "worker-training tax credit" for health care employers facing skilled worker shortages.¹⁴ The

Frontline Heroes Appreciation Act, introduced by Representative Sean Patrick Maloney (D-NY) on May 6, would provide federal income tax relief to qualifying workers.15 On June 16, Senator Ted Cruz (R-TX) introduced the Work Safe Act to provide tax breaks for businesses whose employees receive COVID-19 testing,16 followed a month later by a similar House bill presented by Representative David Schweikert (R-AZ).¹⁷ These and other legislative interventions reveal the immense capacity to wield tax and spend powers to incentivize greater provision and use of health services equitably across populations.

Data Unification Policies

Efficiently assessing and disseminating massive amounts of COVIDrelated health data protect the public's health, but patient privacy must also be assured. The pandemic is exposing rifts in achieving this balance. National standards framed in the HIPAA Privacy Rule¹⁸ are increasingly outdated. Automated online programs collecting user data to guide public health and medical responses present new challenges.19 The Department of Health and Human Services' (HHS) extensive COVID-19 data portal, configured in April as an alternative to CDC surveillance, was criticized for insufficient privacy safeguards and unwarranted data acquisitions.20 Ensuring patient privacy is paramount as reflected in ultra-modern data sharing laws and policies. Senator Elizabeth Warren (D-MA) proposed the Equitable Data Collection and Disclosure on COVID-19 Act on April 21. It would overhaul comprehensive data practices to disaggregate health information along demographic lines to ensure equitable public health responses while strictly adhering to privacy protections.21

Improving Access to Health Care and Public Health Services

Long-standing, glaring flaws in equitable access to health care and public health services in the U.S. are exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic. Despite passage of the Affordable

Care Act in 2010,22 millions of Americans risk infection without health insurance or access to basic health services.²³ In April, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services introduced several temporary directives to break down access barriers through expanded telehealth services and reimbursement options for beneficiaries.²⁴ On August 3, President Trump issued the Executive Order on Improving Rural Health and Telehealth Access.²⁵ It calls for a revitalized framework of health care delivery in rural communities, removing regulatory burdens that stymie telehealth initiatives. Health advocates support permanently affixing policies adopting technology-based health care delivery methods as a dominant feature of the U.S. health system post-COVID.26

Reproductive Health Interests

As stay-at-home and business closure orders arose nationally to quell the meteoric spread of COVID-19, several states (e.g., Ohio,²⁷ Texas²⁸) disrupted provision of abortion services, identifying them as "elective" or "non- essential." Judges generally struck down these specious arguments, but the federal Eighth Circuit Court of Appeals and select other courts sided with state governments that ceased these services.²⁹ Legislative efforts protecting reproductive rights could prevent politicization of constitutionally-assured services. This includes support for tele-abortion practices, whereby patients selfadminister abortifacients prescribed by health practitioners.³⁰ The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) currently requires such drugs to be dispensed only in clinic or hospital settings. On July 13, however, a federal court in Maryland blocked enforcement of FDA's rule.31 FDA's request for a stay of the order was rejected by an appellate court; an additional request for stay filed in the Supreme Court is being held in abeyance.³² How the Court may ultimately decide such issues is unclear, especially with the passing of Associate Justice Ruth Bader Ginsburg, and confirmation of Justice Amy Coney Barrett. Advance

legislative determinations may better protect reproductive health interests.

Addressing Structural Racial Inequities

Roughly one-fifth of U.S. counties that are predominantly Black account for nearly half of U.S. COVID-19 cases, and 60% of deaths.³³ Disparate impacts of COVID-19 on Black communities are tied to poverty, crowded living conditions, un-insurance rates, and employment status.34 Black Americans are overly represented in high-exposure jobs deemed essential during the pandemic.³⁵ Many of these same service and manufacturing jobs are low-wage and lack health benefits, diminishing health care access among populations at high risk of COVID-19. Other minorities face similar challenges during the pandemic. Federal responses to date offer patchwork fixes, but not longterm solutions. Under the aforementioned CARES Act, for example, uninsured individuals receive certain COVID-19 testing and treatment at no cost.36 Yet, these temporary protections do not extend to all essential workers.³⁷ Significant legal reforms must address health inequities tied to structural discrimination by assuring employee protections and health care access post-COVID.

Law Enforcement Reform

Racial injustices underlying disparate impacts of COVID-19 likewise contribute to high rates of police brutality against Black and other populations.³⁸ Protests following the death of George Floyd on May 25 brought significant and ongoing efforts by jurisdictions to scale back police forces.³⁹ On June 26, the Minneapolis City Council approved a ballot measure to amend the city's charter to eliminate the police department and create a new Department of Community Safety and Violence Prevention.40 It would take a "holistic, public health-oriented approach" in the provision of public safety services.41 While injustices persist within law enforcement and criminal justice systems, increased recognition of the role of public health to ameliorate racially-driven police brutality represents significant change. Ultimately, these reforms may help dispel disparities across populations reflected in inequitable disease burdens, unwarranted police interventions, and resulting protests.

Health in All Policies (HiAP)

HiAP represents a whole-of-government approach to address health challenges where multiple public sectors coordinate to accomplish shared goals.42 Non-health agencies, departments, and offices have re-focused their efforts to address the COVID-19 pandemic. In Rochester, Minnesota, public libraries partnered with local human services agencies to connect people to housing, food, and health, legal, and employment services.43 In cities like Dallas and Chicago, multi-sector task forces arose to meet immediate and lasting health and economic needs of their communities.44 A task force in Flint, Michigan, for example, aimed to (1) increase equitable access to COVID-19 testing, treatment, and vaccines, and (2) develop a plan to revitalize the economy through municipal, business, and philanthropic organizations.45 Viable HiAP local task forces postemergency can enable cross-sector data sharing, redistribute funding, and identify strategic health policies.

The COVID-19 pandemic reveals how substantial legal and policy changes in response to critical challenges may obviate future threats. Law and policy reforms at play (or under consideration) hold the promise of a revitalized public health and health care system promoting health equity as an achievable, twentyfirst century objective. Diminishing health disparities is not easily accomplished normally, much less during a pandemic. Yet, core legal and policy themes essential to accomplishing this feat are becoming clearer as pathways to a healthier, more equitable society emerge.

Note

The authors have no conflicts to disclose.

References

- J.G. Hodge, Jr., "Emergency Legal Preparedness: COVID-19," The Network for Public Health Law, Sept. 30, 2020, available at https://www.networkforphl.org/resources/emergency-legal-preparedness-covid19/ (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- E. Tobin-Tyler and J.B. Teitelbaum, Essentials of Health Justice: A Primer (Jones & Bartlett Learning, 2019): at 66-67.
- 3. CDC, Health Equity Considerations & Racial & Ethnic Minority Groups, July 24, 2020, available at https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/health-equity/race-ethnicity.html> (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- J.G. Hodge, Jr. et al., "Constitutional Cohesion and the Right to Public Health," University of Michigan Journal of Law Reform 53, no. 1 (2019): 173-225.
- J.G. Hodge, Jr. et al., "Legal 'Tug-of-Wars' During the COVID-19 Pandemic: Public Health v. Economic Prosperity," Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics 48, no. 3 (2020): 603-607, available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/1073110520958888 (last visited Oct. 14, 2020).
- Uniform Law Commission, Public Health Emergency Authorities, available at https://www.uniform-laws.org/committees/community-home?CommunityKey=781b2095-3bb2-44ad-8f04-8aa43b398807> (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- BidenHarris, The Biden Plan to Combat Coronavirus (COVID-19) and Prepare for Future Global Health Threats, available at https://joebiden.com/covid-plan/ (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 8. K. Georgieva, "Confronting the Crisis: Priorities for the Global Economy," International Monetary Fund, Apr. 9, 2020, available at https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2020/04/07/sp040920-SMs2020-Curtain-Raiser (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- U.S. Department of the Treasury, The CARES Act Provides Assistance to Workers and Their Families, available at https://main.assistance-for-american-workers-and-families> (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 10. H.R. 6800, 116th Cong. (2020).
- Temporary Halt in Residential Evictions To Prevent the Further Spread of COVID-19, 85 Fed. Reg. 55,292 (Sept. 4, 2020).
- 12. Eviction Lab, COVID-19 Housing Policy Scorecard, available at https://evictionlab.org/covid-policy-scorecard/#scorecard-app (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 13. Nat'l Fed n of Indep. Bus. v. Sebelius, 567 U.S. 519 (2012).
 14. A.K. Ota, "Frontline Worker Tax
- A.K. Ota, "Frontline Worker Tax Incentives Possible in COVID-19 Bill," Law360, Apr. 27, 2020, avail-

https://doi.org/10.1177/1073110520979390 Published online by Cambridge University Press

- able at https://www.law360.com/ articles/1267878/frontline-worker-tax-incentives-possible-in-covid-19-bill> (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 15. Press Release, Representative Sean Patrick Maloney, Maloney Introduces Bill to Support Health Care and Essential Workers, Heroes Fighting on the Frontlines of the Coronavirus Pandemic (May 6, 2020), available at https://seanmaloney.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/maloney-introduces-bill-to-support-health-care-and-essential-workers (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 16. S. 3966, 116th Cong. (2020).
- 17. Press Release, Congressman David Schweikert, Congressman Schweikert Introduces COVID-19 Workplace Testing Tax Credit (July 16, 2020), available at https://schweikert-introduces-covid-19-workplace-testing-tax-credit (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- HHS.gov, Summary of the HIPAA Privacy Rule, available at https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/privacy/laws-regulations/index.html (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- J. Gershman, "Health Data After COVID-19: More Laws, Less Privacy," Wall Street Journal, Sept. 10, 2020, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/protecting-health-dataafter-covid-19-more-laws-less-privacy-11599750100 (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- A. Schwartz, "No to Expanded HHS Surveillance of COVID-19 Patients," Electronic Frontier Foundation, Aug. 17, 2020, available at https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2020/08/no-expanded-hhs-surveillance-covid-19-patients (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 21. H.R. 6585, 116th Cong. (2020).
- Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Pub. L. No. 111-148, 119 Stat. 2010.
- S.M. Vickers, "Black Medical Leaders: Coronavirus Magnifies Racial Inequities, With Deadly Consequences," USA Today, Apr. 13, 2020, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2020/04/10/coronavirus-health-inequities-deadly-african-americans-column/5124088002/ (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 24. E. Wicklund, "CMS Expands COVID-19 Telehealth Reimbursement to Therapists, Phone Services," mHealth Intelligence, May 1, 2020, available at https://mhealthintelligence.com/news/cms-expands-covid-19-tele-health-reimbursement-to-therapists-phone-services (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- Exec. Order No. 13,941, 85 Fed. Reg. 47,881 (Aug. 3, 2020).
- 26. B. Fera et al., "The Future of Virtual Health: Executives See Industrywide

- Investments on the Horizon," *Deloitte*, Apr. 30, 2020, *available at* https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/insights/industry/health-care/future-of-virtual-health.html (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 27. Letter from Jonathan Fulkerson, Ohio Deputy Att'y Gen. to Planned Parenthood of Southwest Ohio (Mar. 17, 2020), available at https://assets.documents/6816634/Ltr-Southwest.pdf> (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 28. Press Release, Ken Paxton: Att'y Gen. of Texas, Health Care Professionals and Facilities, Including Abortion Providers, Must Immediately Stop All Medically Unnecessary Surgeries and Procedures to Preserve Resources to Fight COVID-19 Pandemic (Mar. 23, 2020), available at https://www.texastrorneygeneral.gov/news/releases/health-care-professionals-and-facilities-including-abortion-providers-must-immediately-stop-all (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 29. L. Sobel et al., "State Action to Limit Abortion Access During the COVID-19 Pandemic," Kaiser Family Foundation, Aug. 10, 2020, available at https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/state-action-to-limit-abortion-access-during-the-covid-19-pandemic/ (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- P. Belluck, "Abortion by Telemedicine: A Growing Option as Access to Clinics Wanes," New York Times, Apr. 28, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/28/health/telabortion-abortion-telemedicine.html (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 31. Am. Coll. of Obstetricians ♥ Gynecologists v. U.S. Food ♥ Drug Admin., No. TDC-20-1320, 2020 WL 3960625 (D. Md. July 13, 2020).
- 33. G.A. Millet et al., "Assessing Differential Impacts of COVID-19 on Black Communities," *Annals of Epidemiology* 47 (2020): 37-44.
- 34. CDC, Health Equity Considerations & Racial & Ethnic Minority Groups, July 24, 2020, available at https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/health-equity/race-ethnicity.html> (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 35. Millet et al., *supra* note 33.
- 36. S. 3548, 116th Cong. (2020).
- 37. R. Yearby and S. Mohapatra, "Structural Discrimination in COVID-19 Workplace Protections," *Health Affairs*, May 29, 2020, *available at* hblog20200522.280105/full/ (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 38. N. Krieger, "ENOUGH: COVID-19, Structural Racism, Police Brutality, Plutocracy, Climate Change — and Time for Health Justice, Democratic

- Governance, and an Equitable, Sustainable Future," *American Journal of Public Health* 110 (2020): 1620-1623.
- 39. W. Li and H. Lodhi, "Which States Are Taking on Police Reform After George Floyd?" Marshall Project, June 18, 2020, available at https://www.themarshallproject.org/2020/06/18/ which-states-are-taking-on-policereform-after-george-floyd> (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- lot-measure-asking-voters-to-create-anew-department-of-community-safetyand-violence-prevention/> (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 41. Minneapolis City Council, Community Safety and Violence Prevention Charter Amendment (June 12, 2020), available at https://lims.minneapolismn.gov/File/2020-00668 (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 42. CDC, Health in All Policies, June 9, 2016, available at https://www.cdc.gov/policy/hiap/index.html> (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 43. Rochester Public Library, Health & Human Services, available at https://roccitylibrary.org/services/health-human-services/ (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 44. N. Rojas et al., "Health in All Policies for a Stronger Recovery," *ChangeLab Solutions*, May 21, 2020, *available at* https://www.changelabsolutions.org/blog/health-all-policies-stronger-recovery (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).
- 45. A. Brown, "Local Task Force Formed for Racial Equity in COVID-19 Response," Flintside, Apr. 29, 2020, available at https://www.flintside.com/inthenews/local-task-force-formed-for-racial-equity-in-Covid-19-response.aspx> (last visited Oct. 1, 2020).